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Volume 179To promote interest in orchids and their cultivation,
to educate by exchanging information and experi-

ences related to successful orchid culture, and to sup-
port the conservation of orchids in the wild.

I hope you all are enjoying the holi-
days and look forward to seeing you
in January. We have a very informa-
tive talk planned to start the New
Year off right. Jack Schaefer, our
webmaster, will be introducing and
demonstrating the SDCOS website.
He has been hard at work adding
features and functionality this year
and the website is getting better and

GENERAL MEETING—January 7, 7:30 PM
Miniature Orchids

By Scott Labouff, 1st Vice President

of “miniature orchids,” and to dis-
cuss their needs in cultivation.

Dan first got interested in orchids as
a teenager following a visit to the
greenhouse at the Los Angeles
County Arboretum in Southern Cali-
fornia where he grew up. After read-
ing an article in Sunset magazine
and devouring the few orchid books
available at the local public library
he mustered the resources to order
three species orchid plants from Or-
chids by Hausermann in Illinois:

Dan Newman, owner of Hanging Gar-
dens located in Pacifica, California,
will present Miniature Orchids. Or-
chids come in many sizes, from mas-
sive to miniscule. While there is no
universal definition of what makes a
miniature orchid, most collectors
would agree that everyone who gets
hooked on orchids eventually runs
out of space! There are more fasci-
nating species in the world than any
of us can hope to accommodate, but
by including some smaller-growing
plants in our collections, we can fit
more variety into the space we have
available. The aim of the talk will be
to illustrate the charm and diversity

By Debby Halliday, 2nd Vice President

CULTURE MEETING—January 7, 6:30 PM
Connecting with the SDCOS Online

better. It includes pictures, news,
cultural information and more. It’s
definitely worth exploring.

Leslie Costello is in charge of social
media and has been updating the
club Facebook page. She’ll be show-
ing you how to find it and what to do

Continued on page 7….

Continued on page 7….



Board of Directors
President: Bruce Berg
First VP: Scott LaBouff
Second VP: Debby Halliday
Treasurer: Carol Berg
Secretary: Helen Pfister
Directors: Bob Clark

Kay Klausing
Jim Wright

Past President: David Brown

San Diego County
Orchid Society

S a n D i eg o C ou nty  Or ch id  S ocie ty

January 4
SDCOS Species Group Meeting
First Saturday of the month
Paul or Ann Tuskes (858) 274-5829

January 7, 6:30 PM
SDCOS Culture Meeting
First Tuesday of the month
Casa Del Prado, Balboa Park, Room 101

January 7, 7:30 PM
SDCOS General Meeting
First Tuesday of the month
Casa Del Prado, Balboa Park, Room 101

January 8
Normally, the first Wednesday of the month
Palomar Orchid Society Meeting
Culture class at 6:30; program at 7:00
First Wednesday of the month

Orchid Dates to Remember

January 2014www .s d or ch id s.c om

Newsletter Entries
If you have monthly meetings, classifieds,
submissions of interest, photos, or announce-
ments related to orchids, please contact
Christopher Croom at (619) 583-3804 or
batescroom@gmail.com.

Advertisers
Please contact Carol Berg at
winklerca@yahoo.com.

Information for the February newsletter must
be submitted by January 15.

Meetings
San Diego Orchid Society meetings are held
the first Tuesday of each month at the Casa
Del Prado in Balboa Park.

Culture Class: 6:30 PM, Room 101

General Meeting: 7:30 PM, Room 101
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Lake San Marcos Pavilion—NEW LOCATION
331105 La Bonita Dr., San Marcos, CA 92078

January 9, 7:00 PM
SDCOS Board Meeting
Normally the Thursday following the General
Meeting, Balboa Park, Rm. 104

January 15
Cymbidium Society Meeting
Regular meeting, third Wednesday of month
Culture class at 6:30, Meeting at 7:00 PM
San Diego Cty. Botanic Gardens—Ecke Bldg.
230 Quail Gardens Dr., Encinitas, CA 92024
orchldy2@mac.com or (760) 732-0055

January 17
San Diego Zoo's Orchid Odyssey
Third Friday of the month
10 AM-2 PM (orchid greenhouse is open)
Janette Gerrity (619) 231-1515 ext. 4306

Cymbidium Orchid Sale
Saturday, January 18, 2014

Well known orchid collector, show of-
ficial, breeder, and grower is retiring.

Some classic and awarded plants,
best of show divisions,

1 and 2 gallon potted Cymbidiums

2604 Ridgeway Drive
National City, 91950

(1/2 block east of Euclid Ave on Ridgeway)

Call Charley Fouquette at 619-921-1455
for more information
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Casa de las Orquideas
Southern California’s leading source for Cymbi-
dium and Zygopetalum seedlings. Over 30,000
plants in stock from 3’” pots to blooming size.
Our complete list of seedlings and flasks is on

the web at www.orquideas.com.

Open by appointment only!
170 S. Nardo Ave., Solana Beach, CA 92075.

Phone and Fax: (858) 755-7572
Email: casa@orquideas.com

Concerning Plants for
Judging Sessions
By: Helmut Rohrl

The Pacific South Judging Center conducts
three judging sessions in the Los Angeles and
San Diego area each month. They are:

San Diego
Balboa Park, Casa del Prado, room 104
1st Tuesday of the month at 6 pm

San Marino
Huntington Botanical Gardens
2nd Saturday of the month at 10 am

Long Beach
Whaley Park
4th Saturday of the month at 7 pm

Visitors—with or without plants—are welcome
anytime. If a member of the SDCOS wishes to
have flowering plants judged at one of these
sessions but is unable to take the plants to
the judging facility, please contact one of
the following AOS judges:

Rohrl, Helmut 858-452-0976

Tuskes, Ann and Paul 858-274-5829
ANDY’S ORCHIDSSpecies

Beautifully mounted epiphytes and potted
terrestrials.  Many rare and exotic orchids.  Blooming size

established species are what we do best!

Orchids

Your Satisfaction is Guaranteed. We take pride in our
reputation for selling a well established plants and will

replace it if you are not satisfied upon receipt.

 We are open by appointment only, so call in advance
and make yours.  Thursdays & Fridays are best for us,

& sometimes on Mondays.

Orchids
on a

Stick™

William A. “Andy” Phillips
734 Oceanview Ave., Encinitas CA 92024

Phone (888) 514-2639 - Fax (888) 632-8991
e-mail: info@andysorchids.com

www.andysorchids.com

Species

Specialist

Visit us on Facebook We do Custom Installations

Enjoy the CALIFORNIA
GARDENS magazine with your

membership in San Diego
Floral Association.

$35
(619)232-5762

www.sdfloral.org

CALAVO GARDENS

Orchid Supplies
Specializing in the needs of the orchid grower

New Zealand Moss
several convenient package sizes available

4044 Calavo Drive, La Mesa
619-948-5942 bmach16814@aol.com

Judging at the San Diego
Judging Center
Casa Del Prado, Balboa Park,

Text and photos by Phyllis S. Prestia Ed.D.

There were 6 orchids presented for judging.
Four were awarded.

Cycd. Jumbo Ecstatic 'SVO' AM/AOS.
Exhibited by Fred Clarke.
Awarded AM of 88 points.

Fdk. After Midnight 'SVO Dark Beauty' FCC/AOS.
Exhibited by Fred Clarke.
Awarded FCC of 91 points.Fdk. Enter Night 'SVO' AM/AOS.

Exhibited by Fred Clarke.
Awarded AM of 88 points.

Den. eriiflorum ‘Wonderful Willie’ CCM.
Awarded CCM of 85 points.
Helen Pfister.
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SANTA BARBARA ORCHID ESTATE
Every day a different orchid—check out

"Orchid-Of-The-Day" at www.sborchid.com

Specializing in outdoor-growing
orchids for coastal California, incl. Laelia anceps

and hybrids, Cymbidium species and hybrids,
and species.

Open daily: Mon-Sat, 8 to 4:30, Sun 11-4
1250 Orchid Drive, Santa Barbara, CA 93111

(800) 553-3387 sboe@sborchid.com

2014 Winter Show in the Park
By: Bruce Berg

On the weekend
of January 24,
25, and 26, we
will be hosting
our Winter Show
in the Park. All
members are
invited to bring
in their plants

for ribbon judging, and/or AOS judging.

We need help setting up the show and in
hosting the show. Setup involves setting up
the lattice partitions, the tables, and the ta-
blecloths. Setup will begin about 2 PM on Fri-
day the 24th. Many hands make quick work.
We will also need help during the show with
security and marking up receipts.

This is a great time of year for Cymbidiums
and Cattleyas.

Come in and join in the fun!

I hope you and your family had a wonderful
holiday season!

The weekend of November 16, Charlie Fou-
quette, Ben Machado, Scott LaBouff, Helen
Pfister, and my wife, Carol, along with help
from Laura Nolden, hosted a repotting semi-
nar for our new members, which was enjoyed
by the 25 new members who came over. We
did some hands on repotting of plants
brought in by members as well as discussions
about what tools to use, and local sources
for supplies. Debbie Halliday is setting up the
next seminar, which is tentatively set for
February second again at the Berg house.
The subject for this seminar will be a presen-
tation by Nico on mounting orchids on sticks.
For more details see the article by Debbie
Halliday. There will be an email sent out to
the new member culture seminar list. The
list will also be available at the December
general meeting.

Our Society has been invited to put on a dis-
play at the 2014 Newport Harbor Orchid
Show and Sale on the weekend of February
7th, 8th and 9th, 2014. If you would like to ei-
ther chair the team who will build the dis-
play, or help build the display, contact me.
We will need about 25 plants for the display.
The plants will be open for AOS judging.

We are partnering with some students from
Mater Dei Catholic High School who are inter-
ested in learning about orchids. These stu-
dents are planning to attend the culture por-
tion of our January meeting. Tom Biggart has
been working with their science teacher to
develop a program for the students to help
them to learn more about orchids. The stu-
dents will become SDCOS student members
under a program initiated several years ago.
Students can become members at no cost as

long as they are students and participate
with us in culture training, as well as helping
out at our shows as student volunteers.

Our winter Show in the Park is going to be
held the last weekend of January. There will
be a sign-up sheet for members to volunteer
to help at the show. All members are encour-
aged to either help at the show and to bring
in your plants for display. Now is the time to
start looking at our collections and grooming
potential ribbon winners. Setup for the show
will be on the Friday before the show opens.
We need help on Friday afternoon after 2
o’clock to help with setting up the partitions
and tables.

December 2013
Update from your President
By: Bruce Berg

Culture meeting, continued from page 1

when you get there.

Bring your questions and ideas. Our media
presence is a work in progress and our goal is
to make these sites as useful and informative
as possible. We hope you’ll come away feel-
ing much more comfortable with the ways
you can connect with SDCOS every day, not
just at the meetings.

See you at 6:30.

General meeting, continued from page 1

Brassavola cucullata, Brassia gireoudiana,
and Paphiopedilum venustum, whose exotic
shapes and markings in one of the books' il-
lustrations had captivated him. Unfortu-
nately, conditions in his childhood bedroom
were not ideal (there may also have been is-
sues with consistency of care), and those
early subjects soon made the ultimate sacri-
fice, providing an early lesson in how not to
grow orchids.

On a vacation to Hawaii some twelve years
later, in 1982, Dan bought a tiny Dendrobium
hybrid seedling at a lei stand in the Honolulu
Airport. The bright San Francisco apartment
where he was living by then turned out to be
a much better environment for orchids.
When the little Dendrobium grew into an im-
pressive blooming specimen, he was hooked!
By 1996 he had 350 orchids in the same one-
bedroom apartment. That year he moved his
plants to a rented commercial greenhouse in
San Francisco. Later, he acquired the large
species collection of his friend and orchid
mentor, Walter Teague (think Pleurothallis
teaguei), and his hobby evolved into his nurs-
ery, Hanging Gardens. Dan started growing
orchids full-time in 2000. A few years later
he moved to a larger greenhouse in Pacifica,
on the coast a few miles south of San Fran-
cisco. He currently has approximately 15,000

plants, mostly cool to intermediate growers
(true warm growers are difficult in the cool
coastal climate, but he tries to push the en-
velope as far as it will go!). His collection
includes a few hybrids but is mostly made up
of species, his first love.

Dan joined the San Francisco Orchid Society
in 1987, and served as its president in1996-
1997. In recent years, he has spoken on a va-
riety of topics to horticultural groups in Cali-
fornia and elsewhere.

Join Dan and fellow SDCOS members at the
Prado Restaurant for dinner before the gen-
eral meeting. Call 619-248-7300 to RSVP.

The plant opportunity table will be provided
by Dan Newman, Hanging Gardens.

Dan will also present ‘Dendrobiums: Jewels
of Gondwana’ on Wednesday, January 8th at
Palomar Orchid Society. Meeting time: 6:30
pm to 9:30 pm. Visit www.palomarorchid.org
for address and directions

Dan Newman’s email is
hgardens@earthlink.net.
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WORLD-FAMOUS SAN DIEGO ZOO

All memberships listed below are for zip codes 91900-92899
and include unlimited admission to the San Diego Zoo and
Safari Park for one year.

DUAL MEMBERSHIP (for two adults in the same household)
    Yearly rate $119.
    Renewal Rate - $104.

SINGLE MEMBERSHIP (for one adult)
    Yearly rate $98.
    Renewal rate $86.

   ~ A year of FREE UNLIMITED ADMISSION to both the San
Diego Zoo and Wild Animal Park.

   ~ 6 discount guest coupons good toward admission.
   ~ A One Year Subsc.ription to ZOONOOZ.
   ~ Free Zoo Skyfari
   ~ 4 two-for-one coupons for Zoo Bus Tour.

Prices & benefits subject to change.
For more information, call 619.231.0251

Or call toll free 877.3 MEMBER
Visit our website: www.sandiegozoo.org

Your membership supports our plant and animal collections
and includes a monthly visit to our Orchid Odyssey on the

third Friday of each month from 10am until 2pm.
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Orchid Hotlines

The SDCOS offers this service to members
who seek cultural information about their
orchids. Here are some friendly hobbyists
with a great deal of experience about cer-
tain types of orchids, and they have kindly
volunteered to answer your questions.

Cattleyas, Oncidium/Odonts, Vandaceous
Greenhouse grown, West SD County
Helmut Rohrl (858) 452-0976

Species, all types
Indoor and outdoor
Ann & Paul Tuskes (858) 274-5829

Paphiopedilums
Ann Tuskes (858) 274-5829

Vandas, Ascocendas
Edith and Leno Galvan (619) 441-7503

Encyclias, Epidendrums, Laelias
Christopher Croom (619) 583-3804

Pleurothallids
Christopher Croom (619) 583-3804

Cymbidiums
Karl Batchman casa@orquideas.com

Northeast County, all types
Dave Reid (760) 728-7996

San Diego Central
Outdoor, all types
Jim Wright (619) 276-5295
Fred Tomaschke (619) 276-3235

San Diego East County, all types
Bud Close (619) 444-8839

South County, all types
Genie Hammond (619) 426-6831

Special Orchid Tour
Saturday, March 8

10 AM

Join the San Diego County Orchid
Society at Jim Wright’s home

on Saturday, March 8.

Address
2151 Burgener Blvd.
San Diego, CA  92110

Look for the palms!



WORLD-FAMOUS SAN DIEGO ZOO

All memberships listed below are for zip codes 91900-92899
and include unlimited admission to the San Diego Zoo and
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    Yearly rate $119.
    Renewal Rate - $104.

SINGLE MEMBERSHIP (for one adult)
    Yearly rate $98.
    Renewal rate $86.

   ~ A year of FREE UNLIMITED ADMISSION to both the San
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Visit our website: www.sandiegozoo.org
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third Friday of each month from 10am until 2pm.
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San Diego County Orchid Society
Board Meeting Minutes
December 5, 2013

Attendees: Bruce Berg, Carol Berg, Jim
Wright, Debby Halliday, David Brown, Scott
LaBouff, Bob Clark, Helen Pfister, Kay Klaus-
ing and visitor Jack Schaefer.

President Bruce Berg called the meeting to
order at 7:08 PM.

Officer Reports:

Minutes for the November meeting were ap-
proved via email prior to this meeting and
were published in the December newsletter.

Carol Berg presented the treasurer’s report
for November. David Brown moved to file the
report for audit—the motion passed.

The rent for the garage has increased.

Committee Reports:
Jack Schaefer, our webmaster, reported that
the number of people visiting the web page
is about the same. The Winter Show in the
Park is showing more activity as well as the
Spring Show “A Symphony of Orchids.”

Bob Clark, our membership chair, reported
that our membership is down from last
month.

It was suggested that our members check out
our Facebook page and to check the like us
box. Leslie Costello has been working on this
page for the benefit of the society.

Old Business:
The Society’s computer has been reformat-
ted.

David Brown has suggested that the July 2014
Show in the Park be expanded. Bob Clark,
chair, of the new committee being formed to
expand the scope of the Orchid Shows in the
Park will work with David Brown on this idea.

This larger show might be named “Orchids in
the Park” and will have displays by vendors
and members on a voluntary basis.

The New Members Culture Class held at the
Berg’s home was a success.

The next meeting is scheduled for February
8, 2014 at the Berg’s home. It was suggested
that when materials are used we might ask
for a small donation to cover expenses.

New Business:
The January Show in the Park is coming up
fast and Bruce and Scott are both hard at
work getting everything ready. Bruce Berg
will send out vendor request on a first come
first serve basis.

Bruce Berg will contact Paul Tuskes in re-
gards to the Society’s Bylaws. Bob Clark and
David Brown volunteered to work with Paul
in this endeavor.

A nominating committee is still being
formed. One director at large and several
officers will need to be replaced at the next
election..

The donated Wardian case that Bruce has at
his home will be picked up by David Brown
and Jack Schaefer and moved to the garage.
David Brown suggested that this case be used
at our shows for display of Masdevallia and
other environmentally-sensitive orchids.

Volunteers are needed for the Newport Har-
bor Orchid Show. Set up is February 6th and
teardown is February 9th.

Helen Pfister will not be at the Board meet-
ing on February 6th and Laura Nolden has
volunteered to be secretary pro tem for that
meeting.

David Brown needs to purchase some neces-
sary equipment for the Society. He will get
the price list for the next Board meeting.
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David Brown will be writing an article for the
newsletter about the 2015 celebration in Bal-
boa Park. David will be asking for donations
of specimens of all types that grow well here
in San Diego. He will work with the Park and
Recreation Department to recognize those
making the donations (and SDCOS) and to co-
ordinate donations that will be displayed in
the Botanical Building and grown at the nurs-
ery at Morley Field. This will not only be for
the 2015 Centennial for the future as well.

Speakers for January 7, 2014:

Culture Class—Jack Schaefer and Leslie
Costello—How to use the website
and Social Media Sites.

General Meeting—Dan Newman from Hang-
ing Gardens—Miniature Orchids.

Plant Opportunity Table—Hanging Gardens

The next Board Meeting is Thursday January
2, 2014 at 7 PM.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Helen Pfister
Secretary

CHULA ORCHIDS
Clear Orchid Pots

See all we offer on our
website

www.chulaorchids.com

Shipping from Oregon is
Ship Mon arrive Wed.

Email me at htolen@chulaorchids.com

Martha Hodges
Our society recently lost a life member, Mar-
tha Hodges. Martha was born in Cincinnati,
Ohio in 1935. She passed away from her re-
cent illness on November 5, 2013. She and
Bob Hodges were married in 1969.

Professionally, she worked as an endocri-
nologist. She gave Bob much support and en-
couragement with their affair with orchids.
Bob always donates plants in support of our
society at our shows. They were both active
in setting up our big spring shows.
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Dear SDCOS,

This is a good time of year to start doing a personal inventory and assessing the ways in which we
contribute to the laundry-list of anthropogenic planetary problems, in addition to reflecting on
who we are as growers and hobbyists.

I, for instance, have decided to have a completely carbon-neutral, water-conserving year in 2014.
In addition to not showering, brushing my teeth, or washing dishes, clothes, or cars, I will also not
go to work because even if I commute by bus, carbon is still going into the atmosphere. I have
sworn off of electricity, so the next newsletter will be made entirely by hand from cut-out letters

from myriad magazines, and might therefore look like a ransom note. To
free room in the oceans for more jellyfish and salps, our most important
carbon sinks, I plan on subsisting entirely on these gelatinous fauna for the
duration of 2014. In addition to solar powered flatulence electrolysis to
harvest useful hydrogen fuel, I will also use solar distillation to make
drinking and orchid water out of any solids or liquids that contain mois-
ture. Who needs graywater when you never actually use the purified stuff?

But seriously, I hope you all had a fantastic Holiday Season, that the orchids are doing well, and
that all the ones that are on the tray that has to be brought inside at night have similar care re-
quirements. Have an awesome New Year, and give everything a little extra water and fertilizer be-
cause the warm weather makes them think it’s spring and you feel guilty.

Happy Growing,
Christopher

Letter From the Editor

San Diego County Orchid Society
P.O. Box 161020
San Diego, CA 92176

Contact Information:

Christopher Croom

(619) 583-3804

batescroom@gmail.com
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